Draft Faculty Senate Minutes

May 24, 2010
Present: Terry DeHay, Donna Mills, Dennis Dunleavy, Michael Naumes, Dave Carter, Anne Chambers, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn, Ellen Siem, Robin Strangfeld, Sherry Ettlich, Steven Jessup, Dennis Slattery, Doyne Mraz, Paul French, Kate Cleland-Sipfle, Jody Waters

Absent: Maggie McClellan, Greg Pleva, John Roden, Mark Siders, Mary Carrabba, Pete Nordquist, Mada Morgan, Kathleen Page
Visitors: Mary Cullinan, Jim Klein, Cynthia White, Jonathan Eldridge, Craig Morris, Jordan Marshall, Prakash Chenjeri

Meeting was called to order by DeHay at 4:04 pm.
Agenda:
1. Approval of minutes from May 10, 2010:

Dunleavy moved to accept minutes from May 10; Naumes seconded. Motion passed with none opposed; Strangfeld abstained. 

2. Announcements:
Naumes will be on sabbatical Fall 2010; Fraser Pierson will fill in for Fall and Winter 10-11.

3. Comments from President Cullinan

Executive Council just completed a half-day retreat. It has been a wonderful year, establishing better financial stability. Enrollment remains highly dependent on retention which will be a priority as we move forward into the coming year; we will look closely at who we retain and who we do not, using this information as we move forward and finalize goals. 

Dunleavy asked how we can work together to improve retention. Cullinan replied that they will be looking closely at each department on campus to identify issues and areas where support is needed. We continue to lose students at a greater rate than other campuses in the system, which is perplexing. One aspect of retention to consider is that we only take new enrollments into consideration, not transfers, which we do tend to retain. However, our freshman retention is roughly 60%, and should be 75%. Underprepared incoming freshman don’t retain well. 

Eldridge added that some Fall to Winter attrition tends to occur, so increasing registration efforts between these terms is important and Cullinan noted that the push to increase fall term registration in spring is very important.

Slattery asked if a lower GPA admission standard correlates with lower retention. Eldridge confirmed that this tends to be the case, as well as the tendency to lose the higher-performing students who transfer to other schools. Ettlich asked if we have statistics that indicate the reasons why students leave. Eldridge noted that the validity of self-reporting in exit interviews versus the realities of students should be kept in mind. Students frequently identify finances as a factor, but the more accurate issue here is value identified by first-year students of their experience. In addition, students with lower GPAs do tend to struggle academically; others who are successful sometimes identify a particular area or program that we don’t offer and elect to move on. 

Ettlich noted that, anecdotally, she has seen students transfer to other institutions, like the University of Oregon after their first year, and then return in latter years and asked if we count these in retention figures. Eldridge and Cullinan suggested this might be a question to take to Matt Stillman. 

Diversity is also a planning priority. Although we did not address it directly in AY09-10 planning, it is part of our mandate and will be a priority. As a campus, we recognize the need to enhance diversity in our faculty and staff, student body, curriculum and campus climate. Research on campus and with our consultant recommends that diversity not be approached as a cause, but rather as a goal and as part of our culture; diversity needs to be an all-campus effort. Interest in enhancing diversity has been strong; we have had various committees and organizations, but we need a stronger ongoing set of functions to get things done. Jonathan Eldridge has put a lot of work and effort into crafting a model for diversity, which was recently discussed in Advisory Council. A Diversity Steering Committee is proposed, along with committees addressing four main areas: faculty, students, curriculum, and campus climate. Eldridge will chair the 6-member Steering Committee and heads of each committee will also serve on the Steering Committee, along with other faculty, staff, students and community members. The hope is to make this body small enough to move goals forward, but with the ability to engage the entire campus.

Naumes noted that we have bent over backwards to increase diversity but have struggled; perhaps, due to the persistent rumors about the “State of Jefferson”. Cullinan reiterated that we need an all-campus and highly invested process to send the message that we are a welcoming campus. DeHay underscored the need to work with and within the community; Cullinan agreed, citing OSF as having been extraordinarily successful in terms of diversity. White concurred that the perception of the Rogue Valley as racist is quite widespread among the Hispanic community but that a very significant and large young Hispanic community is an important part of the region. DeHay introduced Cynthia White as an incoming senator. Cullinan noted the important work done by Josie Wilson and others in the Academica Latina and Konaway Camp but, agreed that we need to work hard to change the perceptions of the region. Notetaker Lupe Sims added that as a woman of color attending SOU she does see a lot of diversity, although some faculty appear to be uninformed or unaware of the needs of Native American students which has been frustrating. However, she sees a lot of culture and diversity on our campus. 

Marshall added that a lot of students are also not informed or sensitive to the needs of students of color on our campus, as well as to the queer students and/or those who do not identify within traditional gender binary categories. He identifies this as a key retention issue, and suggested we need more awareness and sensitivity from faculty and staff. 

Cullinan concluded by announcing that information inviting faculty involvement will be sent out soon, perhaps over the summer. Ettlich reminded her that many faculty members will not be on contract and may not be reached by an e-mail announcement over the summer. 

The Athletics Task Force has submitted its final recommendations, with thanks to the Task Force, including senators Slattery, Waters, and Mills. Its main recommendation was the creation of two bodies (committees? task force? title to be determined). The first would a standard Athletics Committee, focused on “everyday” issues, such as eligibility, facilities, etc., to identify goals and problem-solve ongoing needs in athletics. Membership will include faculty, staff and students; it will meet regularly and on an on-going basis, and will have several sub-committees. The current Inter-Collegiate Athletics Committee has not been functioning for some time. This new committee would not be a Senate committee, and would report to the President. It will provide needed leadership for faculty, staff and students.

Second, the Task Force recommended creating a new Division II Committee, or affiliation committee, which will be charged with looking at our progress towards NCAA Division II membership, including budget, facilities and other matters. The Task Force recommended that, regardless of affiliation (i.e. NAIA or NCAA), we strive for the best athletics program we can achieve, relative to cost. This group will involve more community and non-campus members, in addition to faculty, staff and students, and will also report to the president. 

Slattery added some clarification that the second will largely be an “outside” committee formed largely from community partners and stakeholders, and will have no affiliation or reporting responsibilities to senate. Waters added that its main roles, as envisioned by the Task Force, involve fundraising and development, to which Slattery added that this committee was really proposed to have its own functions and processes not ruled by faculty or senate. The Task Force found that those most invested in the idea of moving to NCAA Division II ware presently those with financial resources and access to others in the community with much-needed money, such as alumni. We envisioned this group as having a direct line to the president with little campus involvement. Eldridge clarified that both groups would be removed from Senate which Slattery confirmed. Cullinan added that feedback will be requested and work to form these committees will begin in the fall.

Ettlich noted that many programs have an advisory committee with no Senate connection and that it makes sense to have an Athletics advisory committee that works directly with the Athletics program, while it seems that the affiliation committee is really tied to funds and fundraising, so keeping the membership and charges of these two committees separate is logical. 

Mraz reminded us that if a new committee will be formed for next year, there will need to be a change in constitution; Ettlich concurred, adding that if the bylaws need to be changed we will need to bring this forward to Senate.

Marshall added that there has been a strong student voice on the Task Force, and that the students are a key stakeholder group who should be involved in both committees. 

4. Comments from Provost Klein:

Provost Klein reports good news regarding enrollment: the Week 7 Spring term headcount is 5,567, an increase of 4.3% over last year. FTE has increased by 2%; which represents a roughly 4,000 FTE. Of the 5,567, roughly 1,110 are advanced credit high school students, so “real” student enrollment is roughly 4,600.

Searches for the Associate Provost and International Programs Director have been completed. In the search for the new Associate Vice-President for Enrollment, one candidate has been invited to make a second visit to meet with department chairs, the Enrollment Committee and the President.  

Budget hearings on the General Fund will take place this week. The Budget Committee will meet on June 10th and will look at restoring some furlough days (adding the 10th week back to Winter and Spring).

Klein also thanked Terry DeHay for her work as Senate Chair as she has been a joy and a pleasure to work with. Feist seconded this.

Naumes asked for clarification on furlough days; Klein replied that he will meet with APSOU President Deneui this week to look at process matters and to consider if some instructional days can be put back in for AY 10-11. 
5. AC Report (Bill Hughes):
In addition to items appearing on the agenda for this meeting, AC discussed the Athletics Task Force recommendations, as well as the matter of eliminating the requirement for a Dean’s signature on irregular registration forms – this matter will likely move forward for Senate discussion in the fall. A procedures manual for curriculum development is in progress. 

6. Student Senate Report (Jordan Marshall):
New senators have been seated and are being trained; ASSOU has reorganized and a major push is currently under way to fill committees and to ensure accountability by creating institutional expectation of student involvement in campus committees.

This Thursday, May 26th, the Just Desserts event will honor student leadership; 4 pm in the Rogue River Room. Thursday June 3rd, Lavender Graduation for queer students will be held (more information on the QRC’s web site).

Hughes thanked ASSOU for his faculty award and apologized for not attending the event due to short notice. 

Information Items:

7. University Studies Report (Elizabeth Whitman)

Ten courses were reviewed and approved for University Studies this year. The committee also identified and reviewed key courses and contacted faculty to apply for University Studies approval. We have also worked to streamline and simplify the application process and have reviewed USC policies, including the Direct Transfer Agreement, criteria for Distance Education and Community-Based learning and hybrid courses. USC also examined university studies’ role in the university in relation to the Master Academic Plan, Strategic Plan and branding activities.

The Exploration program review is underway, focusing on the 77 Lower Division  courses that were grandfathered in to the Exploration sequence in 2006. Questionnaires were sent to faculty teaching these courses and responses are being analyzed. Of the 77, 29 are E Strand courses, 25 are F strand courses and 25 are G Strand courses. In addition, 23 new Exploration course were reviewed, for a total of 100. Data will be compiled an analyzed. 

For 2010-11, goals are to summarize, analyze and distribute the findings of this review, create an online application template, review Integration courses, and to work with departments on scheduling and availability of University Studies courses in rotation. We are also looking at the University Studies web site, which is under the CTLA, to provide more information and material. 

The University Studies Committee for next year will be: Robin Kigel, John Kinard, Kemble Yates, Dale Vidmar, Lee Ayers, Jody Waters, Kay Sagmiller, Elizabeth Whitman, and Mada Morgan.

8. Writing Task Force (Mada Morgan)

Morgan was not in attendance; other members (Dunleavy, Zinn, Mraz) reported. Klein noted that a  $10,000 grant application had been submitted to provide support for writing tutors. Zinn announced that the Southern Oregon Writing project has begun. A proposed “SOU Style” guide is in development and will be used in USEM for 10-11. Discussion about a writing handbook included the challenges of providing support materials for online, digital and interactive writing, raised by Dunleavy. Ettlich recommended that the Writing Council should be a Senate committee as it deals with curriculum. Since Morgan was not present to answer questions, it was agreed that further reporting on the Writing Task Force would be tabled until the fall. 

9. Committee On Committees (Doyne Mraz)

Mraz asked for a motion to suspend the 2-week rule and vote on a recommendation to adopt the General Senate Committee and Councils memberships. Mraz moved and Ettlich seconded the motion; motion passed with none opposed or abstaining.

Mraz moved to accept the recommendation to adopt; Slattery seconded. Motion passed with none opposed or abstained. Marshall asked why no students serve on curriculum committee DeHay noted that the committee has historically only been populated by teaching faculty and Ettlich added that staff have not been on the committee either. Marshall requested that a student serve on Curriculum Committee. 

Mraz asked what direction we take with Athletics, given the changes proposed by the Athletics Task Force. Cullinan proposes that the new Athletics Excellence Committee not be a Senate committee. Mraz asked that a change to the bylaws be noted for next year. 

Action Items
10.  University Studies 

Ettlich moved that we accept the recommendation of the University Studies committee to approve the following courses: PH 110, SSPC/SOC 241, SHS/TA/ENG 201, 202, WR 230 (Explorations); COMM 332, HST 380 (Integration); Siem seconded. Motion passed; none opposed or abstained.

11. Intensive English Program (Pat Acklin)

Curriculum Committee is seeking:  (1) senate endorsement of an in-house English instruction program; (b) approval of courses currently being offered; (3) acceptance of the recommendation for the program to come forward for senate approval by January 2011.

Ettlich moved that we approve this three-part motion; Nordquist seconded. Discussion followed; Mraz noted that IEP has been somewhat problematic since we haven’t had the entire program review; Ettlich added that this motion is the best way we can approve what we have in place with the requirement that complete details be provided and approved as the program develops further. Acklin noted that the program is functioning and while a lot of questions remain, we need approval of what is in place for outside accreditors. 

Dehay, Naumes, and others commented on the process of seeking approval for the courses without complete review of program and Naumes confirmed that approving the motion allows SOU to meet needs of outside accreditation. DeHay, Mills and others identified areas where some lack of clarity has occurred, including structure, funding and faculty roles in the new program, but that the program is in implementation, students have enrolled and are taking courses, and we can approve the courses now while requiring further details later. We are voting on a “compromise motion.” Mills asked for clarity on why these courses came to Senate if they are not for credit and are currently being taught. Steinle replied that the request for Senate approval was made on the premise that faculty oversees all curriculum. Slattery called the question.

The motion passed with none opposed and none abstained. 

Acklin reported that Curriculum Committee will not report and apologized.
12. Academic Policies (Curtis Feist)

a. Interdisciplinary Program:

Naumes moved to approve the changes to the Inter-disciplinary Studies program presented last meeting; Ettlich seconded. Motion passed with none opposed; none abstained.

b. WP and WF grades:

Ettlich moved that we accept the recommendation to eliminate the WP (withdraw pass) and WF (withdraw fail) grades. Waters seconded. Motion passed with none opposed or abstained. Ettlich asked for clarification that this change will be effective in Fall 2010. Klein said he will confirm.

13. New Senators and Election of Officers for 2010-2011

DeHay welcomed new Senators and thanked those leaving.

Election of Chair, Vice-Chair, Secretary and Advisory Council:

Hughes, Waters, and Slattery were proposed as the slate for next year’s officers with no objections or additional candidates coming forward. Dehay moved that we accept Hughes, Waters and Slattery for Chair, Vice-Chair and Secretary, respectively. Mraz seconded. Motion passed with none opposed; Waters, Hughes and Slattery abstained. 

Advisory Council nominations resulted in Siem, Mills and Dunleavy serving as the three at-large AC members.

14. Committee memberships 
Mraz moved that Nordquist and Siders join Constitution Committee; Waters seconded. Motion passed.

Waters moved to accept Carter and DeHay for Elections Committee and Strangfeld, Mraz and Pierson for Committee on Committees. Mraz seconded. Motion passed with none opposed or abstained. 

Siders currently sits on UPC with Waters as alternate.  Siders was absent from the meeting so his membership will be confirmed later. 

15. Summer Faculty:


The following faculty members will be available during Summer:

French, Dunleavy, Ettlich,  Jessup, Chenjeri, White, Mraz, Strangfeld, Dehay, Mills, Slattery, Cleland-Sipfle, Mills, Naumes, Waters.

Hughes adjourned the meeting at 5:42.
